
 

Carb Heat            

   Hot Air and Flying Rumours 

        EAA 245 NEWSLETTER Vol 38 No. 2 

 
 Published by EAA Chapter 245 (Ottawa) 

 P.O. Box 24149 Hazeldean R.P.O.,  

Kanata, Ontario, Canada, K2M  2C3 

President:   Martin Poettcker 613-832-1210  m dot poettcker at sympatico dot ca 

Vice President:   Russ Robinson   613-831-2485  russ.robinson at sympatico dot ca  

Treasurer:   Curtis Hillier  613-831-6352  the_hilliers at yahoo dot com 

Secretary:   Phillip Johnson  613-253-2229  plmjohnson at storm dot ca 

Operations:   Grant Este  613-832-1797  este at compmore dot net 

Membership:   Cary Beazley  613-226-4028   cbeazley at Innovista dot net 

Webmaster:   Russell Holmes  613-226-8273  billy.bishop at simpatico dot ca 

Newsletter Editor:  Bill Reed  613-831-8762  bill at ncf dot ca 

Technical Information Officer: Nathan Aligizakis 613-730-1644  aligizn at yahoo dot com 

EAA 245 Website:  http://eaa245.dhs.org/ 

 

 
 

 
 
 

  

  

Next Meeting:  
Bush Theatre - National Aviation Museum 

Thursday February 21st at 8:00 PM 

Carp Airport Development status  

by John Phillips 

February 2008 
President’s message  Page 2 

Aviation Humour  Page 3 

Local and East End News Page 3 

Fly-out possibilities  Page 6 

For Sale    Page 7 

Membership Form   Page 8 



 

   2 of 8 

President’s Message 

 

My trips to the Chapter hanger 

over the last month have seen 

wonderful cleared pathways 

from the parking lot to the 

hangar, and from the hanger to 

the taxiway. This is due to the 

activity of Mark Briggs and his 

heavy equipment. We 

appreciate it Mark! 

The hanger was sparsely used 

over the past month, although I 

hear that our Ops Director is 

thinking of moving in his new 

acquisition for a while, so things 

should pick up. If you have a 

date in mind for your hanger 

usage this year, feel free to 

chalk it up on the blackboard 

the next time you come by. 

January Meeting Summary 

At our January meeting Charlie 

Martel ran through the design 

modifications he made to his 

Sportsman 2+2 wings and 

showed us some pictures of the 

rebuilding process. Charlie also 

showed some pictures of his 

innovative approach to 

ensuring that he will have a 

project to tinker with over the 

winter months. Thanks Charlie 

for another excellent 

presentation and we hope that 

you will enjoy the ongoing 

activity.  

Aluminum Can Recycling 

Activity reaches $1000.00 

Milestone 

Also at our January meeting, 

Irving Sloane presented the 

Chapter with another cheque 

from our aluminum can 

recycling initiative, and 

informed us that our net 

proceeds have now exceeded 

$1000.00. On behalf of the 

chapter, I want to thank Irving 

for spearheading this activity 

and spending considerable time 

collecting and processing the 

cans. I also encourage the 

membership in general to “get 

with the program” and bring in 

their empty cans. They can be 

taken to the hanger or brought 

to the monthly meeting and left 

with an executive member.  

First Flight Awards 

At our June 2008 meeting we 

will be presenting plaques 

commemorating the first flight 

of several aircraft that had their 

maiden flights in 2007. We have 

a short list of the recipients, but 

encourage everyone who knows 

of any member’s first flight in 

2007 to let an executive member 

know so that we don’t let any of 

these memorable occasions pass 

without suitable fanfare.  

Upcoming Meetings 

The next regular meeting will 

be held at 8:00PM on Thursday, 

February 21
st
 at the Canadian 

Aviation Museum in the Bush 

Theatre.  

This month John Phillips of West 

Capital Developments will give us 

an update on expected changes to 

our hanger access, as well as the 

new residential developments at 

the Carp airport. 

 

Ed: The picture on the cover page 

is from Places to Fly on the 

COPA national website.

 

21 Feb 2008 Ch 245 Hanger Access and CYRP Airport Development, by John Phillips 

 20 Mar 2008 Phoenix VXL, by Dwayne Price 

17 Apr 2008  Murphy Rebel, by Andy De Pippo (tentative) 

 

Hoping to see you all at the February meeting, and as always- 

Blue Skies, 

Martin 
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Aviation humour 

From http://www.aviation-humor.com/ 
 

How ill is the a/c 

China in the eighties. A DC-3 (or similar?) loaded 
with tourist passengers starts up and is about to taxi. 
Then the engines are shut down again. The captain 
leaves the cockpit and addresses the passengers: 
"This plane ill! We take other plane!"  

They all walk over to a DC-3 parked across the 
ramp. Engines started, and shut down again. 
Captain addresses passengers again: "This plane 
more ill! We take first plane!"  

Local News 

Submitted by Russ Robinson

EAA 245 Fly-in / Drive-in 

Breakfast 

    It's never too early to start 

marking your calendars for this 

year's Chapter Fly-in Breakfast 

- the date is Sunday August 10 

at the         Chapter hanger at 

the Carp Airport. Again this 

year, we will be looking for 

volunteers for the clean up/ set 

up day (Saturday August 9) and 

for the Breakfast. Please lend a 

hand if you can. 

 

 

 

History of EAA Chapter 

245 

        Wayne Griese has been 

compiling a history of Chapter 

EAA245 back to its inception in 

the early 1970's.  He has 

managed to assemble many of 

the past editions of the Chapter 

Newsletter but many are still 

missing from the collection.  If 

you have any old newsletters 

that you could give or loan to 

Wayne, please contact him 

at wayner@igs.net. 

 

 

Aluminum Pop Can 

Recycling Program 

        As most of you know 

Irving Sloan has been running 

an aluminum pop can recycling 

program on behalf of the 

Chapter for more than a year.  

All funds raised are donated to 

the Chapter to cover our 

operating expenses.  Please 

donate your pop cans to this 

program, either by dropping 

them off at the Chapter hanger 

at the Carp Airport or by bring 

them to the Chapter meetings at 

the Aviation Museum - let's 

all support Irving's work.  

  

EAST END NEWS 
 

The last few months have not 

produced the best flying 

conditions.  Nevertheless the 

Embrun Flying Club has been 

very active.  If not flying we are 

building and repairing 

feverishly. 
 

Flying Sorties: 

We have flown to our regular 

haunts, Mont- Laurier, St-

Hyacinthe, Les Cedres, St-

Lazare, Gatineau, Montebello, 

and Brockville. The flyers have 

included Tom Smith, Rob 

Walters, Denis Charbonneau, 

Bernie L’Ecuyer, Charlie and 

Gwen Martel, JR Bergevin, 

Roger Goulet, Claude Quesnel, 

Andre Girard, Rollie Acorn, 

and Lindsay Lefaivre. 
 

Bearbrook International is still 

open even with the abnormal 

levels of snow we have been 

getting.  Indian Creek 

Aerodrome is now only ski 

operations. 
 

Indian Creek Aerodrome 

skunkworks: 

- Henrie Monnin has installed 

the wings on his Murphy 

Rebel.  1
st
 flight expected 

in the spring. 

- Denis Charbonneau’s 
Glastar project is 

coming along, including 

IFR panel.  1
st
 flight 

expected in 2008. 
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- Andre Girard is fitting the 
wings on his project the 

Cumulus motorglider. 

- Charlie Martel is rebuilding 

the wings for his 

Sportsmen 2+2 for the 

2
nd
 time. 

 

Respectfully submitted by 

Acting Reporter 

Charlie Martel

 

2008 Ottawa Air Show Scheduled for June 28th and 29
th
 (Carp Airport) 

Well it is official there is a 2008 

air show, and from the line-up 

to-date it is going to have so 

many new things, new acts, 

venues etc. 

 So we need volunteers to work 

in all areas. 

 Please go to the website and 

see what is happening, as well 

the Volunteer sig-up sheet is on 

there. 

www.airshowottawa.com 

 If you have any questions, 

please feel free to contact me. 

 Really looking forward to 

working with you again this 

year. 

  

Debbie Cameron-Jones 

Director Human Resources, 

Volunteers, Veterans 

Onsite parking for volunteers…., all paid guests park at Scotia Bank place and use the shuttle. 
 

2008 Classic Air Show Scheduled for August 23
rd
 and 24

th
 (Aviation Museum) 

 

Greetings Martin, 

 I hope you had a great holiday. 

I am again working with a 

group called Flightworks which 

is planning an event with the 

cooperation of the National 

Aviation Museum in Ottawa, 

Ontario, Canada scheduled for 

August 23rd & 24th 2008. 

 

 The plan again this year is to 

have classics aircraft mixed 

with warbirds along with WWII 

re-enactors, vehicles and classic 

cars. So I just want to make you 

aware of the event and let me 

know if any members would be 

interested in participating in the 

event. Again for this event the 

museum will be open both days 

to view all of it's collection 

along with public viewing of 

their new storage hangar where 

rare aircraft are kept until they 

are ready to be worked on. Also 

we will have a BBQ at the 

Rockcliffe Flying Club on 

Friday night and the museum 

will put on a reception for all 

participants on Saturday 

evening. We expect to have 

quite a variety of aircraft 

attending the event such as 

Vintage Wings of Canada's 

collection such as the Spitfire 

and Hawker Hurricane, 

Corsair, P-51 Mustang along 

with lots of classic Pipers, 

Seabees, Stinsons, Fleet 

Canuck, Ercoupe, Aeroncas, 

Stearmans, Chipmunk, 

Harvards, Tiger Moth, Yaks, 

FW-149 , NA Yale and CJ-6 

Nanchang. 

 

 Our website will be updated 

soon, so watch for updates with 

2007 photos and reviews. 

 

 Here is the address: 

http://www.flightworks.ca/ 

 

 I know it is quite early but I 

just want to know you make it 

for the 2008 event. 

 

 Let me know. 

 Regards, 

 Michel Côté 

 Ottawa Ont Canada 

 

 

EXHAUST - from the Carb Heat Archives              20 YEARS AGO    February 1988  
Submitted by Wayne Griese. 

   

The February, 1988 meeting was held at the NRC building, 100 Sussex Drive. 

Our chapter executive included Doug Richardson, President; Roger Fowler, Vice President; Andy 

Douma, Secretary; Deric Dods, Treasurer; Ted Chambers, Editor; Dave Murray, Hangars; Gary Fancy, 
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Aircraft Operations; Gord Standing, Special Events; Rodney Stead, Membership; Dick Moore, 

Publisher. 

Tie-downs were full with 9 aircraft parked outside and 2 in the hangar; 

Blueprints for the new row hangar were stamped by the P. Eng and sent to Toronto for review; 

Nina and Olav Peterson, in Flight Lines, wrote about the new Porsche PFM 3200 aircraft engine flying in 

a Cessna 182, and composite materials being in the news.  

The EAA Canadian Council was created in November 1987 to represent the 3,500 EAA members in 

Canada. Rem Walker, Chairman. EAA vs.  EAAC was being discussed at the February meeting. 

Winter flying and maintenance was the subject of a workshop sponsored in January 1988 by the 

Continuing Education Division of the Ottawa Board of Education at the Ottawa Technical High School 

and Roger Fowler reported the details. 

Russ Robinson was selling plans for a Davis and Mike Sacoutis had several items listed for sale. Andy 

Douma had Golf and T shirts with the Chapter Logo for sale too. 
 

 Newsletters Scanned into pdf files for Carb Heat Archives to date (28 November 2007) 

 January February March April May June Jul/Aug September October Nov./Dec. 

1970           

1971           

1972           

1973           

1974           

1975           

1976           

 

1977           

1978           

1979           

1980           

1981           

1982           

1983           

1984           

1985           

1986           

 

1987           

1988           

1989           

1990           

1991           
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1992           

1993           

1994           

1995           

1996           

1997           

1998           

Newsletters from 1999 to 2007 are already pdf files and also available on our website 

eaa245.dhs.org 
 

Can you help fill in the white blanks?  I have the grey issues. I’m looking for old issues of Carb Heat for our 
Archives.   Please contact Wayne Griese at 613-256-5439 or wayner@igs.net.  
 

Mark your Calendars: 
Some items have been copied from the COPA Flight and the EAA website

FEBRUARY   

February 17th, Cobden, ON: 
COPA flight 124, Champlain Flying 
Club host their annual "Ski Plane 
Only" winter fly-in from 10 a.m. until 
2 p.m. CPF4 in the Supp. Beans, 
chilli and beverages. For info contact 
Larry Buchanan, lbuchan@nrlco.net 
or 613-638-2792. 

February 20th, North York, ON: 
Transport Canada Forum and 
Airspace Review Safety Study 
Follow-up. Join us this evening for 
open and frank discussions with Mike 
Stephenson (Regional Director Civil 
Aviation for the Ontario Region) and 
members of the Civil Aviation 
Management Team. This panel 
discussion will be followed by 
General Aviation’s Mark Dixon 
always interactive discussion of 
several pilot decision-making 
scenarios based on recent incidents. 
Location: 3rd floor auditorium, 4900 
Yonge Street, one set of traffic lights 
north of the Yonge Street/Sheppard 
Avenue intersection. (Please bring 
photo identification with you for 
entry into the building) Time: 7 p.m.-
9:30 p.m. Cost: Free. For more 
information, please contact: Transport 

Canada System Safety at: 416-952-
0175. 

February 21
st
 2008 Ottawa ON: 

EAA Chapter 245 monthly meeting 

at the National Aviation Museum 

8:00 PM 

February 23rd, Ottawa River, ON: 
Mo's Fly-in will start at 10 a.m. on 
the Ottawa River , 8km Northwest of 
Aylmer on the Quebec side near the 
CYOW VOR. Coordinates: 45 
degrees 26' 57" N - 75 degrees 55' 
48" W. Landing on skis is 
recommended. Weather permitting a 
runway will be ploughed. Contact 
Maurice Prud'Homme on 122.75 or 
phone 819-682-5273 for additional 
information. 

February 23rd, South River, ON: 
Join Sundridge Municipal Airport for 
a Fly-in Brunch, from 9 a.m. to 3 
p.m. Co-ordinates are N 45.48.996 / 
W 079.19.998 and will accommodate 
wheels and skis. For more 
information contact Don Roberts at 
705-774-1080 or email 
dtr@netscape.ca or Bill Brown at 
bbrown@thot.net. Weather date 
February 24th. 
  

MARCH   

March 1st, Kars, ON: Winter fly-in; 
same good food as always. Fly, drive, 
walk or run but get there for around 
11 am until finish around 4 p.m. See 
you there! Located N45 06 W75 38 
3S 14 deg W UTC-5(4) elev 286' 
A5000 A5002 F-2. Rwy 08/26 no 
winter maintenance/land at your 
discretion. No glider activity at this 
time. Radio frequency is TFC 123.4 
5nm 3300 ASL. For more 
information please contact Harvey 
Rule at 613-739-5562, email 
harvey.rule@bell.ca  or 
harvey.rule@rogers.com. 

 

March 20
st
 2008 Ottawa ON: EAA 

Chapter 245 monthly meeting at 

the National Aviation Museum 8:00 

PM 

 

 APRIL 

April 8th-13th, Lakeland, FL, US: 
Sun ’n Fun Fly-In, Activities 
schedule to come. For more 
information, access Sun ‘n Fun’s 
website www.sun-n-fun.org or 
call the Sun ‘n Fun offices 863–644–
2431  
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 MAY 

  
May 24th, 2008 Rideau Lakes 

Flying Club, Westport (CRL2), 
ON: Breakfast Fly / Splash in. 
Breakfast of ham, eggs and baked 
beans from 8:00 am till 1:00 pm. 
Transport from the Aerodrome / 
Waterfront / downtown available. 
Located at N44 40.012, W076 23.799 
using 123.2 for communication. 
Contact # 613-273-5282. 

JUNE 

June 1st, Smiths Falls, ON: Fly-in 
Breakfast from 7:300 - 11:30 located 
at CYSH. For more information 
please contact Phil Caiger-Watson at 
613-769-0406 or email phil@caiger-
watson.ca.   See 
www.smithsfallsflyingclub.com.  

June 7th-8th, Haliburton, ON:  
Haliburton/Stanhope (CND4) Young 
Eagles Weekend. Help us give local 
kids the thrill of flight or fly with one 
of your local kids up to see us! Call 

John Packer at 705-754-2611. Visit 
our website for information and 
current weather 
www.stanhopeairport.com or 
emailairport@halhinet.on.ca. 

June 8th, Kars, ON: Summer Fly-in 
BBQ lunch; hot dogs/hamburgers/soft 
drinks, coffee. Located at N45 06 
W75 38 3S 14 deg W UTC-5(4) elev 
286' A5000 A5002 F-21.  Runway 
08/26 may be soft be aware of 
possible glider activity tfc123.4 5nm 
3300 ASL. For more information 
please contact Harvey Rule at 613-
739-5562, email harvey.rule@bell.ca  
or harvey.rule@rogers.com.  
 
June 8th, Cobden, ON: COPA flight 
124, Champlain Flying Club host 
their annual host their annual Fly-in 
breakfast from 7 a.m. until 11 a.m. 
CPF4 in the Supp. For info contact 
Larry Buchanan, lbuchan@nrlco.net 
or 613-638-2792. 

June 12th-15th, North Bay, ON: 
INTERPROVINCIAL TOUR. 

Welcome reception and tour briefing 
June 12th, hosted by Flight 23 at 
North Bay Airport (CYYB). Stops at 
Killarney (CPT2), Timmins (CYTS), 
Amos (CYEY), Val-d’Or (CYVO), 
and Rouyn-Noranda (CYUY) see 
attached map. Further info contact 
Carol Cooke (English) 705-752-2223; 
Jacque Duprè (French) 819-824-9515   
 

JULY 

  

July 28th-August 3rd, Oshkosh 
WI: EAA AirVenture 2008, the 
World's Greatest Aviation 
Celebration. 
Visit www.airventure.org for more 
information. 

AUGUST 

August 10
th,
 Carp (CYRP) EAA 

245 Fly-in Breakfast 

Setup on Saturday August 9th

 

 

For Sale $70,000 

1996 Murphy Rebel- 590 TTSN- 125 SMOH- 0-

320E2D- 150HP. New cylinders, New paint in 

2006. PERFORMER; 1092 lbs empty  - on 1800 

floats.  Prince Prop, VFR I-com A200   

Call 11/07 Denis (613-673-9283) 

  

  

 

 

For Sale $24,500 

2005 CHALLENGER II KIT, 35% completed, checked 

by factory inspector. Includes Back 40 gear, Aerolite 

opening nose cone, Turbulence glare shield, oversized 

tires, all receipts, correspondence, complete builder's 

log w/dates and photographs, $350 of EAA 

construction publications. Price 

FOR SALE   

Place your ads by phone with Bill Reed 613-831-8762 or e-mail to bill at ncf dot ca 

 Deadline is first of the month.  Ads will run for three months.  You may request a two-month extension. Please let me know if 

any of the articles have been sold. 
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$24,500, (today's factory price as equipped $31,625). 

Aircraft of interest to builder who would otherwise 

buy from Quad City but wants immediate delivery 

with 1/3 of the work done, to first-class standard.  

11/07 Don Beattie, 613-264-9276, indigo@sympatico.ca 

 
 

 

For Sale  

Your ad could be here 

 

 

Articles wanted  

I am always interested  in receiving submissions for this, 
your Newsletter.  You may bring articles to the monthly 
meetings, or mail information to the post office box, or  
email   bill at ncf dot ca 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Newsletter Deadlines 

Deadlines for articles and for sale/wanted ads will normally 
be 2 weeks before the next meeting. 

 A short example follows: 

Meeting date       – 2008 Newsletter deadlines  

January 17th  – Jan 3rd   
February 21st  – Feb 7th   

March 20th    – Mar 6th   

April 17th   – Apr 3rd   

May 15th  – May 1st  

June 21st  (CYRP) – June 7th      

July 19th  (CYRP) – July 4th   

August  – no newsletter 

September 18th – September 4th 

 October 16th – October 2nd  

November 20th  – November 6th   

December  – Jan (December shifted to January 2008) 

 

 

 

 

 

EAA Chapter 245 Membership Application 
NEW: ___      RENEWAL:___      DATE:____/____/____ 

EAA NUMBER_________________ 

EXP Date:__/__/__ 

NAME:______________________________________ 

ADDRESS: ____________________________________ 

CITY/TOWN: __________________________________ 

PROV:______________________.PC:________________. 

PHONE:(___)_____-_______.H   (___)_____-_______.W 

EMAIL:_______________________________________ 

N/L DISTRIBUTION Preference:  email____  post_____. 

AIRCRAFT & REGISTRATION: 

_____________________________________________________

_____________________________________________________ 

OTHER AVIATION AFFILIATIONS: 

COPA:____   RAA:____   UPAC:______ 

OTHER:____________________________________________ 

Annual Dues: January 1st to December 31st. (prorated after 
March 31st for new members/subscribers). 

Newsletter subscriber ____: $35.00   Newsletter only 

Associate Member  ____: $35.00*  Newsletter plus 
Chapter  facilities 

Full Member: ____: $70.00*   Newsletter, hangar, 
workshop, tiedowns. (Note: there is a 
one time $200 initiation fee when you 
become a Full Member) 

*Note Associate and full members must also be members of 
EAA’s parent body in Oshkosh WI, USA 

 

Make cheque payable to: 
EAA Chapter 245 (Ottawa)  
Mail to - P.O. Box 24149, Hazeldean R.P.O., Kanata, 

Ontario, K2M 2C3 


